TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





MARCH 9, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Denise Meehan, Jeri Miltenberger & Kurt Goettsche
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Monte 

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m. and Councilman Van Valin opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE FEBRUARY 23, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present.  We are advancing the grant application for the structural assessment of the Centre Property.  There are different engineering firms that do this kind of work like Ryan Biggs and a few others.  Regarding the Windham Ridge Club, Larry Gardner and John have been getting phone calls with questions from Bob Feller and the Home Owners Association.  As the project advances the property to the south will become part of the HOA.  Is that property required to come back into the Planning Board for approval; the phases that were never developed i.e. Windy Ridge. John suggested to Bob Feller to put something in writing to be sent to Larry Gardner or to the Windham Town Board.  Larry Gardner stated it all has to deal with site plan review and the existing sewer lines. They have some major questions. Going back to when to the site plan approvals that were granted for the project many years ago and will all that have to be reviewed again or are those still valid?  It was all subdivided into many, many lots and then as the lots are developed are they subject to site plan review?  Answer yes they are; anything 2 acres or less.  As a development do they have to come back to the planning board? The plans are out for bid in the next phase of the water project. There are 9 plan holders so far. We have a March 21 bid opening @ 3pm and a March 14 pre-bid meeting here @ 10am.  Councilman Peters has a brochure from John concerning water meters.  Delaware Engineering is doing a replacement project of water meters in Cairo, NY.  Water meters have come a long way and one will be recommended to the Town of Windham with a fully digital electronic read and stored data. They are recommending in Cairo to use the Badger or the Neptune system as they are both equal.  Water meters are not part of this bid they would be part of the next one.  The next one is based on us getting a grant to be able to connect the two water systems.  The grant cycle has not been announced yet, John is thinking late May.  Thunderbird Terrace the Moracco property, that owner abuts 4 or 5 property owners that are between his property and Main Street.  We suggest that this owner get an easement from one of the other lot owners to come through and bring a one inch water line up to his property, it will be 250 feet where ever that occurs. Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz was suggesting then putting in a fire hydrant. Alan Tavenner has priced out the fire hydrant to be $15,000.00 to $16,000.00. Then suggest that the property owner be responsible for the tap on the line going to the fire hydrant.  This will be the cheapest way for us all to get water to that property owner. The problem with bringing municipal water is the elevation being above the reservoir, if we did bring water up no one would get water pressure and that is not sufficient.  Water has to be treated and pressure over 20 psi with a booster station.  John can write a letter to Dr. Moracco and explain everything to him.
2.FIRE COMMISSIONERS BOARD: Kurt Goettsche was present. He would like to ask permission to have the Windham Fire District’s monthly meeting dates posted and the board members contact information be added to the Town’s website.  The Fire Commissioners meet the 3rd Wednesday of each month downstairs at 7 pm. The Board approved unanimously.
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3.COMP ALLIANCE: Mandated Safety Training.  Joseph Rupinski, Risk Control Specialist would like to set up if possible in the month of March a safety training class for all employees at the Town of Windham. A list of the safety training classes have been provided for the Board’s review.  David Bloodgood of NYMIR Insurance Company met today with different Town Officials to visit building sites and review our safety policy.  He stated the Town is in excellent shape and was pleased with what he saw today.
4.TOWN CLERK’s MONTHLY REPORT FOR FEBRUARY 2017: $805.50 a motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
5.FOR YOUR REVIEW: KOFILE PRESERVATION OF HISTORY BOOKS: Births, Marriages, Deaths 1883-1910 est. cost $1,140.00 and Vital Records 1847-1885 (oldest book) est. cost $675.00.  A motion to approve to have the books restored was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Councilman Murray has other digital information that he collected from the NYC show and will bring in to the Town Clerk for review.
6.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #9 OF 2017: three Streetlighting Funds have accumulated $61.65 in CD interest and $131.07 in checkbook interest. The Streetlight Funds are set up in three districts with each getting a percentage Windham 48.99%, Hensonville 31.62% and Maplecrest 19.39%.  The accumulated interest above has been divided according to their interest percentages and deposited into each account receiving Windham Streetlighting $94.42, Hensonville Streetlighting $60.94 and Maplecrest Streetlighting $37.36.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #4 OF 2017: to transfer funds to balance the General Fund acct.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
7.TOWN OFFICIAL NEWSPAPER: As of April 1, 2017 the Windham Journal will no longer be available it will be designated as an insert in the Catskill Daily Mail in the Thursday edition.  The Windham Journal was started 160 years ago.  Starting April 1, 2017 the Town of Windham’s town paper will be designated as the Catskill Daily Mail for all legal notices and other town business notices.  A motion to approve the paper was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  A blank page will be left in the minute book in honor of our Windham Journal paper. A motion to approve a blank page was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
8.WINDHAM FOURSOME LLC AND AVANZATO HOMES OF NEW YORK LLC: March 8, 2017 the following EDU’s applications have been renewed.  A $50.00 renewal fee has been accepted per Tax id project. Windham Foursome LLC has previously had approval for 10 EDU’s for County Route 12, Tax id #95.00-1-74.12.  Avanzato Homes of New York LLC has previously had approval for 25 EDU’s for County Route 12, Tax id #95.00-1-16.12 and 36 EDU’s for County Route 12, Tax id #95.00-1-16.11.  
9.NYSDEP LAND ACQUISITION PROP ID #2959: Watershed Memorandum of Agreement has sent  information regarding Land Acquisition Project #2959 located off Jennies Notch Road (the actual peak of Ginseng Mtn.), Owner: The Estate of Robert Price is selling, Tax id #62.00-1-8, 80.0 acres to be purchased for the purposes of water supply protection by New York City.  The Town has up to 120 days (due back by August 18, 2017) to review and respond to this submission and its recommendation for public access.  The Town Board would like to have the Planning Board review for their comment.  Planning Board’s comments on the above are due back to the Town Clerk by July 20, 2017.
10.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  Section 284 of the Highway Law was approved for the following General Repairs of $178,000.00 shall be set aside for primary work and general repairs upon 35.86 miles of town highways, including sluices, culverts….Permanent Improvements for the following roads commencing at Old Road/Galway Road and leading to Old Road/Route 23 (east) a distance of 1.39 miles, there shall be expended not over the sum of $148,000.00 and Mill Street/Stoney Hill Pass and leading to Mill Street/County Route 21 a distance of 1.7 miles, there shall be expended not 
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over the sum of $30,000.00.  A motion to approve and be signed by the Town Board Members and Supervisor in duplicate was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  The Highway Dept. and the Police Dept. would like permission to have the Town purchase 20 traffic sticks (road cones) that can be used in town for various issues like parking, autumn affair, and emergency use. The cost of the sticks are $18.25 each (20) plus shipping $107.00 (each one is a 12 pound base) total of $535.00.  The highway will house and keep them clean. Supervisor Pelham gave permission and signed the ordering voucher.  All the winter decorations are down. Two representatives were here one from Gorman and Peckham to measure for paving season.  The surplus Chevy truck is on Auction Internationals, it has had 18 bids in two days; it is currently at $2550.00 and will continue to be listed there for the next ten days. Yesterday was Advocative Day at the Capital in Albany. Gary attended along with other town Highway Superintendents.  Basically, they lobby for more funding to preserve our infrastructure for roads and bridges. Tomorrow is career day at WAJ School. Gary and one other highway guy will take down two pieces of machinery and also will have a table inside with a mannequin that will have safety gear on and will explain what the highway does and the  importance of that.
11.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present.  Received a phone call from Jeff Pilles he is involved with the traffic for Mountain Jam and Taste of Country Festivals at Hunter Mtn.  April 12 @ 1pm they are having a meeting at Hunter Mtn. concerning the upcoming season events.  Karl will get with Davia Monte because we contract the Windham Ambulance with them and we will be at the meeting that day. Car 7F53 the Crown Vic has light bar issues and will be taking the car Monday morning to River Valley Radio. Today also meet with our NYMIR rep @ 11am. The Rep. did not have any negative comments; also went over our policy and procedures and the Rep was pleased.  Yesterday Layer TV filmed a Dodge Truck commercial here in Windham.  They asked for assistance from the Police Dept. and the Chief provided service from 12-5pm and they will be sending the town a donation of $250.00. Friday is career day at WAJ School. The Chief will be there 10am to 2pm.  Officer Rivera will be there in the morning.  The Chief would also like to discuss work emails for his officers. As there is daily information they need to know and this would be easier than the paper in their mailboxes.  Information they would be sure not to miss. The Chief is currently using the email address of ChiefWPD@mhcable.com.  Councilman Peters would like the Chief to have the town’s official email address of Chief@townofwindhamny.com. The Chief is concerned about using the officers’ private emails should they ever have to be subpoenaed through court; he doesn’t want to do it that way.  The Councilmen will talk about this a little bit more. The Chief and Davia Monte have gotten a quote on the AD’s. Three would be wall mounted units located at the Town Hall, Highway garage and WWTP.  The other one would be the updated AD for the PD Officer to take out on patrol. Councilman Murray mentioned we should have one more at the Centre Property. The four that were talked about the price comes to $6,714.00.  These AD’s would be compatible to what the ambulance has. Dave Sherman lost all is police gear in his house fire. The Chief has a quote from Galls to replace what items he will need.  The bullet proof vest was destroyed. Chief called the Federal Grant Bullet Proof Vest people and they said there is almost $1400.00 in that account. They also said it would not be a problem since the vest was lost in the fire.  Replacing Vests have to be done every 5 years. Only the Federal Grant will replace the vest for a cost of $470. The cost of replacement items that are needed is $1,129.00 minus the vest $470.00 total $569.00.  Dave has already purchased his own hat.  Supervisor Pelham gave permission to make the purchase. 
12.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Monte was absent.
13.COMMITTEE REPORT: Councilman Peters after two months of paying bills and three months of streetlighting we have saved about .04% of our budget so far. For the year is should add up to 2% budget saved.  The new light bulbs should pay for themselves in about 2 years. The above stated savings is on a small amount of lights tested. This spring we should try to replace all the lights. The new light bulbs handle the extreme winter weather better than the old bulbs did. The next couple weeks Ian will be working with John Brust to present a few new resolutions and policies for the next water meeting. Making the program where the Town will buy the meters for the people who are unmetered, increase the unmetered fees year after year and then people who are unconnected but connectable pay a portion of the debt service.  He will have Larry Gardner review each resolution before voting on. This way it can all be done well ahead of 
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the next billing cycle. John Brust brought up the local Water Law will need to be reviewed and revised again.   Councilman Van Valin took care of the dumpster problem at the Little League field with County Waste holding them accountable for the consequences of the littering law in the Catskill Park.  They were very interested in getting the problem resolved immediately. However, they would only take the dumpster away emptied.  The highway guys had to re-bag the garbage and take it to the dump. Supervisor Pelham asked about the Centre Property roof.  Councilman Van Valin noted that is something we need to start thinking about. Cedar Shakes for the roofing does not last as the roof will have to be replaced every 20 years. A lot on Main Street needs to be addressed.  Jeri Miltenberger wanted to know about Cagney’s in East Windham.  Supervisor Pelham spoke to Dominick Caropreso today and he has been in constant contact with the owner.  He keeps telling Dominick that he has ran out of money. Supervisor Pelham suggested if someone will send a letter of complaint to the Board we can have Dominick act on it.  Jeri will write a letter.  Now that the snow has melted it is just so horrible.  Councilman Murray last meeting he ordered lock from GNH Lumber for the ambulance building it would be in in one week however the lock is still not here, will check on the lock again tomorrow. The ESO healthcare software and agreement contract Councilman Peters and Davia Monte have looked it over and it is good to go ahead with. Larry Gardner has prepared the papers for the Elm Ridge Townhouse Homeowners Association, the convenience from the Town for the land of the pump house.  He just wants to confirm that all the work is done before we do take title. Supervisor Pelham will check with Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz. As discussed before the meeting Larry will call Chip Seamans, Windham Mountain Manager, to see if we can coordinate how the Town of Windham and the County will assist the Greene County Ski Area in responding to what the State is doing at Belleayre.  Larry will get back to the Supervisor on that.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Jeri Miltenberger wanted to know if there was an update on the gas station across the street or the building owner Dominick at the old White Rose Inn on County Route 40.  The gas station has a demolition permit. Denise Meehan stated two years ago, she had sent in photos of the White Rose Inn. The roof has a blue tarp and the tarp now has a hole in it. Denise asked if these places are getting any violations on. Supervisor Pelham will talk to Dominick Caropreso again.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS March 9, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #5-G contained vouchers #163-213, totaling $21,158.67 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #5 contained vouchers #50-68, totaling $6,833.59 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #5 contained vouchers #67-81, totaling $13,715.39 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #3 contained vouchers #23-30, totaling $2,715.78 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
NY RISING WARRANT #2 contained vouchers #6-8, totaling $42,990.25 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #5-P for General contained 4 claims, totaling $4,692.74 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 18 claims; 
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totaling $13,608.98 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Police payroll contained 3 claims; totaling $5,931.94 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #5-P contained 5 claims, totaling $8,323.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #5-P contained 2 claims, totaling $535.60 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

The meeting adjourned at 8:05 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Supervisor Pelham, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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